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IRAN: LEAKED LETTERS REVEALING COVID-19 CRISIS IN PRISONS 
Amnesty International obtained four leaked official letters sent by senior officials responsible for managing Iran’s prisons to 
the Ministry of Health between late February 2020 and early July 2020, in connection with the spread of COVID-19 in 
Iran’s prisons. These four letters are made public for the first time in this document. 

The letters were signed by senior officials at the Prison Organization, a state body that manages Iran’s prisons and 
detention centres under the supervision of the judiciary. 

The letters raise the alarm over serious shortages of protective equipment, disinfectant products, and essential medical 
devices, and seek urgent funding and assistance. The letters show that as of early July 2020, the Ministry of Health had 
failed to respond.  

The Prisons Organization first submitted a letter to Iran’s Ministry of Health on 29 February 2020. This letter has not been 
accessed by Amnesty International, but is referred to in the four follow-up letters seen by Amnesty International. These 
are dated 25 March 2020, 12 May 2020, 14 June 2020, and 5 July 2020, and are enclosed below in order of date.  

The letter dated 25 March 2020 (pp. 2-4) lists urgently required disinfectant products and protective equipment to last 
three months, including “5,400,000 masks, 100,000 N95 masks, 3,600,000 latex gloves, 10,000,000 plastic gloves, 
450,000 litres of hand sanitizers and 1,000,000 litres of surface disinfectant, 5,000 face shields, 5,000 protective 
goggles, 5,000 protective gowns, 300 air ventilation systems and 250 de-infestation machines”.  

It also highlights the urgent need for funding to purchase essential medical devices including “220 pulse oximeters [used 
for measuring oxygen levels in the blood]; 250 glucometer [used for measuring blood glucose]; 1500 non-contact 
thermometer for fever; 100 UV lamp systems; 120 autoclave machines [used for sterilizing liquids and devices]; 1,000 
blood pressure monitors; 1,000 statoscopes; 70 electrocardiograph machines [used for tracking the electrical activity of a 
patient's heart] and 50 direct current (DC) shocks machines [used for addressing urgent threatening heat complications] 
and 150 suction devices [used typically for intubated patients]”.  

The letter warns that “security hazards” and “irreparable harm” will result from inaction, particularly considering that 
Iran’s prisons are “populated with individuals who have pre-existing medical problems, use drugs, and/or suffer from 
malnutrition, anaemia, and infectious diseases such as HIV, hepatitis and tuberculosis”. It also notes that Iran’s prisons 
house “older [people], pregnant women, nursing mothers and their infants who suffer from a weak immune system due to 
their low socio-economic status and hygiene”.   

The three subsequent letters state that despite repeated follow-ups, the Prisons Organization had received no response 
from the Ministry of Health. The last letter dated 5 July 2020 (p. 7) asks for an urgent meeting with the relevant ministry 
officials. 














